NORTH EAST SURREY CREMATORIUM BOARD

Minutes of the Meeting held at Civic Offices, St Nicholas Way, Sutton

 on 8th December 2011 at 10.00 am
MEMBERS   Merton:
Councillors Margaret Brierly, 

(*absent)
Philip Jones, Geraldine Stanford*

Sutton:
Councillors Jennifer Campbell-Klomps* (Chairman), 



Stan Theed, one vacancy


Wandsworth:
Councillors Claire Clay*, John Farebrother (Vice Chairman), Angela Graham, Jenny Brown and 



Liz Stokes

OFFICERS

Charles Ward (Clerk)


Mike Hall (Treasurer)
Peter Robinson (Surveyor)

Wandsworth officers:
Clive Andrews (Bereavement Services Manager) 


 Susan Kerwick (Deputy Registrar)

In the absence of the Chairman, the Vice-Chairman Councillor John Farebrother chaired this meeting.

1.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

2.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE


Apologies were received from Councillors Stanford; Campbell-Klomps; and Clay.

3.
MEETING OF 8TH SEPTEMBER 2011
Matters arising:  From page 1, the Surveyor advised that the Information Pack was work in progress and, although he did not yet have a firm date for the delivery, he expected to have these ready for the next meeting.  The format would consist of a file with fixed information, and provision for members to include Board reports.  Councillor Farebrother pointed out some spelling errors in the Board’s website, which the Surveyor said would be corrected.

In relation to page 70 of the minutes, the Surveyor confirmed, in response to a question from Councillor Farebrother, that the meeting with the Funeral Directors had taken place as scheduled. 


Resolved:  That the minutes be approved.

4.
REPORT OF THE SURVEYOR

The Surveyor reported that the number of cremations was 3% lower than this time last year.  However this was an improved position compared with the September 2011 meeting which reported a 6% reduction.  The downturn was due to the fall in death rate, but the Board was able to maintain market share.  
Councillor Farebrother asked about the bereaved’s choice as to which crematorium to use.  The Surveyor responded that the family had an absolute choice.  However the Board’s main business was with the funeral directors.  A fair degree of information was in the hands of funeral directors, which was why the Board had to ensure that it was on good terms with funeral directors.
Councillor Brierly asked whether differential cremation charges applied depending on whether or not the deceased had lived in or out of the Borough.  The Surveyor said that there were no such differentials with crematoria and that the fees were the same.  He added that differential burial fees were levied by Wandsworth Council, however, that these were being reduced over time.

Performance Monitoring

The Surveyor advised that there were no significant issues to draw Members attention to in respect of the monthly performance monitoring reports for the period under review and that during the reporting period there had been only one minor complaint. 


Councillor Farebrother asked for the Monitoring Report format to be reviewed.  In particular he was keen to facilitate a more visibly obvious “exception” report to highlight performance items that needed attention as, in its present format, it was difficult to digest the information quickly.

The Surveyor advised that the current performance report format had been established following debate around eight years ago when the Board entered into its agreement with Wandsworth Council.

In response to Councillor Farebrother’s concerns regarding the repetitive and detailed nature of the monthly performance reports, the Treasurer suggested that the information could still be provided to the Board’s officers in the format required under the agreement, but then provided to the Board in summary form.  Councillor Farebrother said that this would enable Members to concentrate only on the exceptions.

The Surveyor said that for the next meeting he would propose a revised format report making exceptions more readily identifiable.  He would also provide a sample summary report for Members’ views.

Action Plan
The Surveyor highlighted the following items: -
*Item 1 – Mercury Abatement – was reported as a separate item on the agenda.
*Item 2 – Refurbished Gardens of Remembrance - work to the cloistered walkway was due to take place the following week.

*Item 4 – Funeral Director’s Meeting - confirmed that the meeting with the funeral directors had taken place on 17th November 2011. The Bereavement Services Manager advised Members of the areas discussed with funeral directors at the meeting, which included:-
a. The information available to funeral directors in respect of the services provided by the crematorium and the need to ensure that this was conveyed to the funeral arrangers employed by the funeral directors.

b. Information in respect of the dedicated phone lines available for the use of funeral directors staff.
c. Information in respect of the availability of burial space in the cemeteries controlled by Wandsworth Council, including that at Morden Cemetery.

d. Information in respect of space for memorials, in particular cremated remains graves within the Gardens of Remembrance.

e. Information regarding the use organ facilities, other music systems and homemade CDs.

f. Information regarding ashes remains in respect of young children.

g. Information about materials used to construct coffins.

h. Information on the recycling of metals.

In response to questions the Surveyor advised that, whilst the Board’s website had a “Frequently Asked Questions” section, it did not contain a ‘Virtual Tour.  Councillors Farebrother and Graham said that a virtual tour might be helpful and the Surveyor undertook to investigate this matter further and to report back.

In response to a question from Councillor Brierly the Bereavement Services Manager advised that still-born babies where cremated in the same manner as other deceased persons.
*Item 6 – Signage - Officers had identified a lack of signage to the crematorium and sought information from the Merton Council representatives on a contact within the Merton Highways Department, with whom the matter could be progressed. Post meeting note: Councillor Jones provided a contact and the matter is being pursued.

*Item 6 – Web Cam Facilities - In respect of ‘web cam’ facilities the Bereavement Services Manager advised that industry research indicated that requests by bereaved families to use of such facilities at the small number of crematoria that had installed it was very low. The Surveyor reminded Members that this would cost £13,000 to install with a further £1,500 per year to maintain.  The Surveyor advised that given the indicated low levels of use the Board would not be able to provide web cam facilities at an affordable cost and would not achieve sufficient income to recover those costs.  Members agreed that this matter would be deferred for consideration in a future year.
The Bereavement Services Manager advised that at the meeting with funeral directors they had indicated a need for a large screen in the lobby area for those funerals which attracted a large group of mourners.  He asked Members if they would be happy to consider that option.

In response to a question from Councillor Jones, the Deputy Registrar confirmed the seating capacity of the crematorium chapel at eighty. 
Following discussion Members agreed the resolution set out below:
Resolved:  That authority be given to purchase and install a screen on which to relay services in the lobby area, provided that this could be achieved within a budget of £2,000.

Post meeting note:  Members approved the subsequent quotation for supply and installation of a camera and large screen at a cost of £2,532.65 + VAT
*Item 9 - Recycling of Metals - The Surveyor advised that the agreement with the ICCM in respect of the recycling of metals was being progressed and the service would be operating in April 2012.

*Item 10 – Recycling of Floral Tributes – Options for recycling floral tributes had been investigated but given the beneficial costs of the current waste collection/disposal contract and the penalties that would be incurred for changing arrangements, it was proposed to defer this matter until the contract is next re-tendered.
*Item 11 – Cremated Remains Graves - It was noted that there was a waiting list for the third cremated remains graves area.
Mercury Abatement
The Surveyor updated Members on the current situation as regards mercury abatement.  

Members were reminded that the crematorium had the necessary equipment to provide a fully (100%) mercury abated service and that this exceeds the national requirement of 50% of cremations to be abated by 2013.  He explained that there was an organisation called CAMEO which was working with DEFRA to administer a scheme to enable crematoria to work together to achieve the target, but the scheme was complicated and unclear.  Unabated crematoria would have to pay contributions which would be paid out to the abated crematoria via CAMEO.  Alternatively there could be a direct burden sharing agreement between crematoria.  He explained that Wandsworth Council had not currently invested in mercury abatement equipment at the Putney Vale Crematorium and that it would be mutually beneficial for both Authorities to work together.  Wandsworth would benefit in what it was required to pay being less than what it would have to pay under CAMEO; the Board would benefit by receiving a greater contribution than would be achieved under CAMEO and there would be no administrative fees incurred.
Councillor Jones said that the Board had to maximise the value of its abated capacity.  The Surveyor added that the majority of crematoria have abated.  This meant that the rewards to be achieved through CAMEO were small as the values would be determined by the lower number of organisations which had not abated.  The recommended arrangement would also ensure that the Board got the highest price it could.

Councillor Brierly suggested that not every body which goes into a crematorium has mercury.  She asked what assumption was made regarding this. The Surveyor said that there was a national scheme and that it was anticipated that mercury would fall out of the system altogether in around ten/fifteen years.  

Councillor Jones asked whether the Board would put surplus TMACS into the CAMEO scheme or could the Board look for other crematoria for surplus capacity.  The Surveyor said that he would be looking into this.  

The Surveyor said that 70% of crematoria had committed to mercury abatement.  Therefore there would be very little money in the pot to be redistributed to those crematoria that have abated.  The CAMEO scheme had changed because of circumstances.  He said that a local burden sharing scheme was more beneficial to the Board and Wandsworth, who had not abated.
Councillor Jones asked about other neighbouring crematorium authorities and whether they had abated.

The Bereavement Services Manager said at the last count Croydon had abated 100%; Kingston 50%; Lambeth 100%; South London 0%; and Randalls Park 100%.   However, locality was not an issue: for example, the Board could have partnered with Aberdeen. 
The Treasurer said that even if there was a local burden sharing scheme, that scheme would still have to be registered with CAMEO.  The Surveyor said that the cost of joining CAMEO was £150.  The Treasurer assured Members that he had not budgeted for any income from trading mercury abatement surplus.  Any resulting income would therefore be of benefit to the Board.  Councillor Graham said that in any event the report would be coming back to the next meeting.  The Surveyor said that he would add into the report, as recommended, other potential partnerships.

Councillor Jones also referred to the fees and charges relating to CAMEO which would not otherwise apply to a direct burden sharing scheme.  The Surveyor said that after 2025 the legislation would still be in place requiring 50% abatement, even if mercury was no longer a real issue.

Councillor Brierly asked if the Board would be joining CAMEO.

The Surveyor said that he would be looking for the Board to join CAMEO for £150 to see if we can use their scheme.  The Surveyor will report back to the next meeting.

Repairs and Renewals

The Surveyor reported that there were no particular issues either on capital or planned maintenance.
In response to member questions, the Bereavement Services Manager said that the audible alarm on the roof was not connected to the police, but was an audible deterrent.  There was also somebody living on site and a minimum of two patrols in each 24 hour period.


Resolved:  That the Surveyor’s report be approved.

5.
REPORT OF THE TREASURER

Annual Budget under the Management Agreement

In relation to the Annual Budget for 2011/12, the Treasurer advised that gross expenditure was £18,650 lower than the original approved budget.  Reasons for this included a reduction in overtime, a net reduction in energy costs against the original estimate.

The annual budget for 2012/13, was £9,950 lower than the original budget for 2011/12 for several reasons including the current pay freeze.


Resolved: That the Revised Annual Budget for 2011/12 and the Annual Budget for 2012/13 be approved.

Board’s Estimates of Income and Expenditure

The revised total expenditure for 2011/12 (line 19) was £24,000 less than the original budget.  This was mainly attributable to the reduction in the estimate for the Management Agreement as dealt with under Item A.  Estimated total expenditure for 2012/13 was £8,460 less than the original budget for 2012/13.  Although estimates for the maintenance of buildings and plant were slightly higher, this was offset by the reduction in the maintenance of grounds reflecting the drop out of the cremated remains graves circle budgeted for in 2011/12.  Additionally, the increase in Business Rates was offset by the lower estimate for the Management Agreement.

Income estimates anticipate a decrease of £15,710 compared to the original budget.  The original estimates were based on 1,700 cremations but this had been revised to 1,670 reflecting the current trend.  Memorial fee income had generally been lower than expected, but the completion of the third cremated remains grave area was expected to produce an increase in income.  However, due to restrictions on available land for this memorial, income from the cremated graves area was expected to reduce significantly in about 2015/16. 
In response to Councillor Farebrother’s question on the impact of income from the lack of capacity for this memorial, it was indicated that there would still be additional interments and renewal fees.  However, the reduction was likely to be a significant part of the £75,000 currently estimated.
Other memorial options were constantly being reviewed, and also the Board could expect some income from burden sharing.  The Treasurer said that the Board had two years to consider its options before there would be any loss of income and the impact would be included in the estimates at the due time.

The Bereavement Services Manager said that there was a limit on land within the Morden Cemetery which is suitable for cremated remains graves as it is liable to flood due to a high water table.


Councillor Graham said that in Wandworth Cemetery they had put soil down in order to increase capacity.  The Surveyor confirmed that back in the sixties and seventies the Council had built up an area of land and were enabling use of a section of cemetery.  There could be an ability to continue to provide cremated remains graves.
Councillor Farebrother suggested that this could be something to mention to Funeral Directors to ascertain what the public might want as an alternative.
Larger items of capital expenditure included a reduced estimated contribution for the resurfacing of the driveway in 2011/12, and re-roofing the cloister walkway in 2012/13.

The Treasurer indicated that the estimated surplus at 31st March 2012 was £314,700, and £302,860 for 2012/13.
The Treasurer added that the legislation contained in the North East Surrey Crematorium Board Act 1956 prevented the Board from carrying forward excess balances.  He therefore had anticipated within the estimates that the Board would be approving the recommended distribution of surplus balances in the item appearing later on the agenda.  In the meantime the Board were asked to approve the Treasurer’s estimates.


Resolved: That the estimates for income and expenditure be approved and that payments within those approved estimates be authorised

Review of cremation fees and memorial charges.
Cremation fees and the more common memorial fees were compared with those of neighbouring crematoria.  It was reported that there were substantial increases in cremation fees at other crematoria, and an increase in the Board’s fee from £435 to £460 would still place the Board’s fee at second lowest.  The proposed increase represented 5.7%.

Charges for memorials were recommended to be increased in line with inflation (5%) except in the case of  Westmorland slate tablets that were not selling well.  A freeze on prices was recommended.

The proposed increases from 1st January 2012would produce an estimated increase in income of £14,000 in 2011/12 and £51,230 in 2012/13.  
Councillor Farebrother asked about the impact on income assuming current trend in death rates.  

The Treasurer reported that the death rate had shown a decrease over recent years.  However this was expected to even out at some time and then increase.  One theory for this was that there were many premature WW2 deaths whereas their natural deaths might have occurred now.  The impact on memorials was a little more complicated as many memorials were renewals and that income would therefore continue.
Councillor Farebrother asked in relation to fees, whether the facilities at other crematoria were similar to the Board.
The Bereavement Services Manager replied that the increase in the cremation fee should not be an issue.  A funeral already cost a family £2,000 or more and less than £500 of that was for the cremation fee.

The Surveyor said that the Board had potentially the best crematorium facilities because of previous investment.

Resolved: That the proposed cremation fees and memorial charges be approved.
Distribution of Surplus Balances

The Treasurer advised that the Board needed to keep a reasonable working balance taking into account its needs on the basis of a ten year financial projection.  The capital programme had fewer items so there was good potential for distributions in the future.
The report anticipated the position for each of the next ten years and demonstrated that distributions could increase.  The Treasurer assured Members that the Board could accommodate the loss of income from the discontinuance of cremated remains graves.

A distribution of £400,000 of surplus balances based on Band D Council Tax was recommended.

Resolved: That the proposed distribution of surplus balances be approved.
Conclusion of Audit

The Treasurer reported that BDO LLP had concluded their audit and that there were no matters arising.  The Board was recommended to approve and accept the audited Annual Return for the year ended 31st March 2011.
Resolved: That the audited Annual Return for 2010/11 be approved.

6.
URGENT  ITEMS

There were none.

7.
DATES AND VENUES OF MEETINGS FOR 2012

Councillor Brierly said that the Board’s representation had been thin on the ground at last year’s Service of Remembrance but that it had been better this year.  Unfortunately the Service of Remembrance clashes with the Wimbledon Tennis Final.

Meeting Schedule attached.

The meeting ended at 11.45 am

Chairman: ……………………………….

Dated: ………………………………2012
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